

高等学校英语应用能力考试训练丛书

总主编 安晓灿

高等学校英语应用能力考试(A级)模拟试题集

(第二版)

主 编 丁秀芹 楚永娟 张 平

东 北 大 学 出 版 社

图书在版编目(CIP)数据

高等学校英语应用能力考试(A级)模拟试题集/丁秀芹,楚永娟,张平主编.—沈阳:东北大学出版社,2002.11(2003.10重印)

ISBN 7-81054-605-8

I.高... II.①丁... ②楚... ③张... III.英语-高等学校:技术学校-水平考试-试题
IV.H310.42

中国版本图书馆CIP数据核字(2001)第21092号

©东北大学出版社出版

(沈阳市和平区文化路3号巷11号 邮政编码 110004)

电话(024)83680267

传真(024)83680265

网址 <http://www.neupress.com> E-mail neuph@neupress.com

沈阳市光华印刷厂印刷

新华书店总店北京发行所发行

开本 787mm×1092mm 1/16

字数 325千字

印张 13

2002年11月第2版

2003年10月第9次印刷

责任编辑 刘宗玉

责任校对 米戎

封面设计 唐敏智

责任出版 秦力

定价 15.00元

第二版前言

本书自去年出版发行以来,深受参加“高等学校英语应用能力考试”学生的欢迎,已连续印刷五次,发行了几万册。不少任课教师对本书的反映也不错,认为本书十分适于考前的强化训练,一些使用本书的院校考试成绩有明显的提高。针对使用过程中暴露出来的不足及反馈信息,我们对本书做了局部修改,其目的就是不辜负广大读者的厚爱,把书做精,为参加“高等学校英语应用能力考试”的学生尽绵薄之力。本次修订,我们主要做了以下工作:

第一,修正了第一版中的疏漏与印刷错误;

第二,对个别试题的难度予以调整,使之更符合考试大纲要求;

第三,按新大纲的要求,对每套题第四部分的单句翻译 1~4 题做了较大改动,全部换成了多项选择题,第 5 题亦有较大幅度的调整。

编 者

2002 年 10 月

前 言

为配合高职高专英语教学和教学质量检测,我们以《高职高专教育英语课程教学基本要求》(以下称《基本要求》)为指导,以《高等学校英语应用能力考试大纲》(以下称《考试大纲》)为依据,编写出《高等学校英语应用能力考试训练丛书》一套,本书是其中的一本。本书旨在帮助学生在修完《基本要求》所规定的内容后,了解和熟悉高等学校英语应用能力考试(A级)的题型,并就有关内容进行模拟训练,以巩固所学的语言知识、语言技能,提高英语语言的应用能力和应试能力。

本书适用于高等职业学校、普通高等专科学校、成人高等学校的学生,更适用于参加高等学校英语应用能力考试(A级)的考生进行考前训练。本书可作为高职高专英语教师考前的辅导材料,同时也可供其他具有同等英语水平且需要在实际应用能力方面提高的涉外人员使用。

本书所编的模拟试题基本涉及了《基本要求》所规定的全部内容,并参考了《基本要求》的交际范围表、语言技能表、语法结构表和词汇表。模拟试题内容新颖、题材广泛、语言知识和应用文体的覆盖面宽,尤其是占有较大比例的阅读理解部分除一般性新闻材料外,还选编了大量的贸易信函、厂家介绍、产品说明、投标书、合同书、序言、广告等应用文,其选材力求具有代表性和实用性。此外,本书覆盖了《考试大纲》所列的所有题型,听力理解部分有多项选择、填空和简答;语法结构部分有多项选择、填空、改错;阅读理解部分有多项选择、填空、简答、匹配;翻译部分有单句翻译和段落翻译;写作部分有套写、书写和填写。

本书由12套模拟试题、参考答案及详解、录音文字材料组成,并配有听力录音磁带。《高等学校英语应用能力考试训练丛书》总主编为安晓灿教授。本书主编为丁秀芹、楚永娟、张平。其中丁秀芹负责编写阅读理解部分的1~10套,楚永娟负责编写阅读理解部分的11、12套,听力理解部分的1~8套和写作部分,姚月英负责编写语法结构部分,张杰负责编写翻译部分和听力理解部分的9~12套。

我们希望本书能对广大读者及考生有所裨益,但由于时间仓促,编者水平有限,书中不妥或错漏之处在所难免,恳请广大读者与同行不吝赐教。

编 者

2001年3月

Contents

Model Tests	1
Test 1	1
Test 2	11
Test 3	20
Test 4	30
Test 5	40
Test 6	49
Test 7	59
Test 8	69
Test 9	79
Test 10	90
Test 11	99
Test 12	109
Key to Model Tests	119
Scripts for Tests	177

Model Tests

Test 1

Part I Listening Comprehension (15 minutes)

Directions : *This part is to test your listening ability. It consists of 3 sections.*

Section A

Directions : *This section is to test your ability to understand short dialogues. There are 5 recorded dialogues in it. After each dialogue, there is a recorded question. The dialogues and the questions will be spoken only once. When you hear a question, you should decide on the correct answer from the four choices marked A), B), C), and D) given in your test paper. Then you should mark the corresponding letter on the Answer Sheet with a single line through the center.*

Example : You will hear :

You will read : A) I'm not sure.

B) You're right.

C) Yes, certainly.

D) That's interesting.

From the question we learn that the speaker is asking the listener to leave a message. Therefore, C) Yes, certainly is the correct answer. You should mark C) on the Answer Sheet. Now the test will begin.

1. A) Her classes ended last week.
B) She hasn't been to class for over a week.
C) Her classes will be finished in two weeks.
D) She will go to Paris at the end of this week.
2. A) In a railroad station. B) In a bus terminal.
C) In a restaurant. D) In a hotel room.
3. A) To a supermarket. B) To a post office.
C) To her brother's home. D) To her office.
4. A) A doctor. B) A fireman.
C) A shoe salesman. D) The woman's husband.
5. A) It was too dark. B) His eyesight is not so good.

C) The man doesn't want to.

D) He can't find the switch.

Section B

Directions : This part is to test your ability to understand short conversations. There are 2 recorded conversations in it. After each conversation, there are some recorded questions. The conversations and questions will be spoken only once. When you hear a question, you should decide on the correct answer from the 4 choices marked A), B), C), and D) given in your test paper. Then you should mark the corresponding letter on the Answer Sheet with a single line through the center.

Conversation 1

- | | |
|-------------------------------|--------------------------------|
| 6. A) To interview a singer. | B) To see about getting a job. |
| C) To see a doctor. | D) To visit a school. |
| 7. A) Alison Forde. | B) Altao Forde. |
| C) Amelia Forde. | D) Anna Forde. |
| 8. A) 7 Wood Road, Lichfield. | B) 17 Wood Road, Lichfield. |
| C) 27 Wood Road, Lichfield. | D) 37 Wood Road, Lichfield. |

Conversation 2

9. A) A room with a private bath for two persons.
B) A room without a bath for one person.
C) A room with a bath for one person.
D) A room with a private bath for one person.
10. A) \$ 20.00 a day. B) \$ 57.50. C) \$ 57.15 a day. D) \$ 50.00 a day.

Section C

Directions : This section is to test your ability to comprehend short passages. You will hear a recorded passage. After that you will hear five questions. The passage will be spoken two times. When you hear a question, you should complete the answer to it with a word or a short phrase. The incomplete answers are printed correspondingly in your test paper. You should write your answers on the Answer Sheet. Now this is the passage.

11. The plane from London arrived _____.
12. The worker unloaded a number of _____ from the plane.
13. He found a man _____ on the top of a pile of wooden goods.
14. Before _____.
15. He had to pay _____.

Part II

Structure

(15 minutes)

Directions : This part is to test your ability to construct grammatically correct sentences. It consists of 2 sections.

Section A

Directions : In this section , there are 10 incomplete sentences . You are required to complete each one by deciding on the most appropriate word or words from the 4 choices marked A) , B) , C) and D) . Then you should mark the corresponding letter on the Answer Sheet with a single line through the center .

16. The bridge was named _____ the hero who gave his life for the cause of he people.
A) after B) with C) by D) from
17. I hope my teacher will take my recent illness into _____ when judging my examination.
A) accounted B) to account C) account D) accounting
18. Franklin 's ability to learn from observations and experience _____ greatly to his success in public life.
A) contributed B) owed C) attached D) related
19. Look that terrible situation I am in ! if only I _____ your advice.
A) follow B) had followed C) would followed D) have followed
20. Staying in a hotel costs _____ renting a room in a dormitory for a week.
A) twice more than B) twice as much as
C) as much twice as D) as much twice
21. No sooner _____ than he realized he would have remained silent.
A) had the words been spoken B) the words has spoken
C) the words had been spoken D) had the words spoken
22. The symbols of mathematics _____ we are not familiar are the signs of addition , subtraction , multiplication , division and equality.
A) to which B) which C) with which D) in which
23. _____ absurd was his manner that everyone stared at him.
A) Too B) So C) Very D) Much
24. Many a high school student _____ to return to easy days of childhood.
A) wish B) have wished C) is wishing D) wishes
25. _____ with the size of the whole earth , the highest mountain does not seem high at all.
A) When compared B) While comparing C) Compare D) Comparing

Section B

Directions : There are 10 incomplete statements . You should fill in each blank with the proper form of the word given in the brackets . Write the word or words in the corresponding space on the Answer Sheet .

26. The problem (discuss) _____ by the workers is how to raise both quality and quantity of products.
27. By making on-the-spot observations , these young scientists obtained first-hand materials (need) _____ in their research work.
28. He was charged with illegal (possess) _____ of firearms.

29. The telephone(ring)_____ for three minutes before it was answered.
30. The United Nations(be) _____ one of the developed countries in the world.
31. A series of pre-recorded tapes(have) _____ been prepared for language laboratory use.
32. It(be) _____ a long time since we met last time.
33. It is high time we(leave)_____.
34. The letter needs(sign) _____ by the manager.
35. (direct) _____ he uttered these words , there was a dead silence.

Part III Reading Comprehension (40 minutes)

Directions : *This part is to test your reading ability. There are some tasks for you to fulfill. You should read the reading materials carefully and do the tasks as you are instructed.*

Task 1

Directions : *After reading the following passage , you will find 5 questions or unfinished statements , numbered 36 through 40. For each question or statement there are 4 choices marked A) , B) , C) and D) . You should make the correct choice and mark the corresponding letter on the Answer Sheet with a single line through the center .*

People all over the world today are beginning to hear and learn more and more about the problem of pollution. Pollution is caused either by man 's release of completely new and often artificial substances into the environment , or by releasing greatly increased amounts of a natural substance , such as oil from oil tankers into the sea.

The whole industrial process which makes many of the goods and machines we need and use in our daily lives , is bound to create a number of waste products which upset the environmental balance , or the ecological(生态学的) balance as it is also known. Many of these waste products can be prevented or disposed of sensibly , but clearly while more and more new and complex goods are produced there will be new , dangerous wastes to be disposed of , for example , the waste products from nuclear power stations. Many people , therefore , see pollution as only part of a larger and more complex problem , that is , the whole process of industrial production and consumption of goods. Others again see the problem mainly in connection with agriculture , where new methods are helping farmers grow more and more on their land to feed our ever-increasing populations. However , the land itself is gradually becoming worn out as it is being used , in some cases , too heavily , and artificial fertilizers can not restore the balance.

Whatever its underlying reasons , there is no doubt that much of the pollution caused could be controlled if only companies , individuals and governments would make more efforts. In the home there is an obvious need to control litter and waste. Food comes wrapped up three or four times in packages that all have to be disposed of , drinks are increasingly sold in bottles or tins which cannot be reused. This not only causes a litter problem , but also is a great waste of resources , in terms of glass , metals and paper. Advertising has helped this process by persuading many of us

not only to buy things we neither want nor need , but also to throw away much of what we do buy. Pollution and waste combine to be a problem everyone can help to solve by cutting out unnecessary buying , excess consumption and careless disposal of the products we use in our daily lives.

36. The main cause of pollution is _____.
A) the release of artificial or natural substances into the environment
B) the production of new industrial goods
C) increased amounts of a natural substance
D) our ever-increasing population
37. What do you think will upset the environmental balance ?
A) Waste products.
B) The whole industrial process.
C) Some kinds of disposable goods.
D) Some machines we need and use in our daily life.
38. In the writer 's view , the more new goods , _____.
A) the less pollution
B) the harder pollution can be prevented
C) the more pollution there will be
D) the more easily pollution can be controlled
39. Many people see pollution as only part of _____.
A) our daily life
B) the environmental balance
C) the consumption of goods by man
D) the whole process of industrial production and consumption of goods
40. Much of the pollution could be controlled if only _____.
A) people would pay more attention to the problem
B) governments would take effective measures
C) all sides concerned would make more efforts
D) farmers would use less artificial fertilizers

Task 2

Directions : *This task is the same as Task 1. The 5 questions or unfinished statements are numbered 41 through 45.*

EVENTS

Bicycle tour and race

A bike tour and race will be held on August 26 and 27 (Sat. & Sun.). At 5 30 am , the rid-

ers will leave Tian 'anmen Square and ride the first 35 kilometres as a training leg. Then the next 55 kilometre leg , from Yanjiao to Jixian , will be the first competitive part of the tour. The riders and their bikes will then be taken from Jixian to Changli.

The second racing leg of the tour will be from Changli to the seaside of Nandaihe , covering a distance of 20 kilometres. Saturday night includes the stay at Nandaihe and supper. Sunday morning is free for play at the seaside. At noon all the people and their bikes will be taken back to Beijing.

Cost : 200 yuan

Telephone : 4675027

Brazilian footballers

The Brazilian Football Club will play Beijing Guo 'an Team at the Workers Stadium on August 26. The club has four national team players. Also coming is 1994 US World Cup star Romario who has promised to play for at least 45 minutes.

Ticket price : 60 100 150 yuan

Time/Date : 4 30 pm , August 26 (Sat.)

Telephone : 5012372

Rock climbing

The Third National Rock Climbing Competition will be held on August 26 ~ 27 at the Huairou Mountain-climbing Training Base. More than 10 teams from Beijing , Wuhan , Dalian , Jilin and other places will take part in it. A Japanese team will give an exhibition climbing. Free for spectators.

Take a long-distance bus from Dongzhimen to Huairou.

Telephone : 7143177 , 7144850 , Wang Zhenhua

41. The main purpose of announcing the above events is to give information about _____.
A) visiting teams B) famous players
C) things do for the weekend D) prices to pay for the sports events
42. If you take part in the bike tour , you will ride for _____.
A) 35 kilometres B) 55 kilometres
C) 75 kilometres D) 110 kilometres
43. The underlined word “ leg ” in bicycle tour and race probably means _____.
A) race B) practice
C) part of the training D) part of the tour
44. What is special about the rock climbing competition ?
A) A foreign team takes part in it.
B) You can watch it without paying.
C) You don 't have to be a sportsman to take part.
D) The bus trip to the place of the competition is free.
45. If you want to find something to do for Saturday afternoon , which telephone number will you call ?
A) 4675027 B) 7143177
C) 5012372 D) 7144850

Task 3

Directions : After reading the following passage , you are required to complete the outline below it (No. 46 through No.50). You should write your answers briefly on the Answer Sheet correspondingly.

For more than ten years , people have regarded Sun City and the rest of the Sun Belt as a land of prosperity where everyone lives well. But there is evidence that Sun City , over the next decade , will gradually be losing some of the advantages that have made it so attractive.

For the past ten years , the economy of the Southwest has been growing fast , while that of the rest of the country has been declining. So , many people have moved to Sun City , lured by the promise of lower living costs , lower taxes , and better jobs. And at the same time many companies have moved to Sun City too , attracted by the relatively low cost of doing business there.

But the situation is gradually beginning to change. Studies show that during the next decade , the costs of living and of doing business in Sun City will be rising. Taxes will be going up. And , as the population of Sun City continues to increase , unemployment will be developing into a problem while the city becomes a more crowded place to live.

Still , no one predicts a depression for Sun City. Its economy is still growing. But Sun City 's growth is becoming less rapid , while that of other major cities is beginning to accelerate. So after ten or fifteen years , Sun City 's economy will have reached a balance with that of the rest of the country. And perhaps some of the people who moved to Sun City in search of the good life will be wishing they had stayed at home.

Time	Causes	Result
Last decade	a. Lower living conditions b. 46. _____	Sun City as a land of prosperity.
Next decade	a. Rising cost of doing business. b. 47. _____ c. Less rapid growth of Sun City d. 49. _____	48. _____ 50. _____ will have reached a balance with Sun City 's economy.

Task 4

Directions : The following is taken from a manual for a cassette recorder . After reading it , you are required to find the Chinese equivalents in the table below . Then you should put the corresponding letters in the Answer Sheet , numbered 51 through 55.

I . AUTOMATIC MUSIC SELECT SYSTEM OPERATION

A) To skip a music that has just been playing

B) To repeat a music that has just been playing

C) To stand by after rewinding a music

II . RECORDING OPERATION

D) Preparation for recording

E) Automatic level control recording

F) Counter

G) Record muting button

H) Recording from the built-in microphone

I) Recording form the built-in radio

J) Beat cancel switch

K) Recording from an external miscrophone

L) Recording from an external sound source

M) Erasing

N) High speed erasing

O) Automatic stop

P) Manual stop

Q) Recording with an AC timer

III . DUBBING(配音) OPERATION

R) One push dubbing

S) Dubbing only particular selection

T) Automatic stop in dubbing operation

U) Monitoring radio

V) Manual dubbing

Example : (H) 由机内话筒录音带 (F) 计数器

- | | |
|------------------|-------------------|
| 51. () 重复已播音乐 | () 由机外话筒录音 |
| 52. () 自动电平调整录音 | () 单按式配音 |
| 53. () 高速抹声开关 | () 监听广播 |
| 54. () 用交流定时器录音 | () 手动配音 |
| 55. () 配音自动停止 | () 绕回一段音乐后保持等待状态 |

Task 5

Directions : The following is a business letter . After reading the letter you should answer the 5 questions (No. 56 through No. 60) following it . Just write a word or a phrase for each answer . The answers should be written after the corresponding numbers on the Answer Sheet .

China National Light Industrial Products
Import & Export Corp.
Zhejiang Branch

223 Tiyuchang Rd.
Hangzhou , Zhejiang
P. R. China
25th May , 1998

Cominowalt Ltd.
1095 , Avenue of Hersham
Walbridge-on-Thames
Surry , UK
Dear Sirs ,

We are glad to learn from your telegram of 15 May that you have booked our order for two Model 790 Machines. Our Confirmation of Order will be forwarded to you in a few days. Since the purchase is made on FOB basis , you are to ship the goods from Liverpool on a steamer to be pointed out by us. As soon as the shipping space is booked , we shall advice you of the name of the steamer , on which the goods are to go forward. For further instructions , please contact our transportation agents , ABC Company , Liverpool , who have taken care of shipments from you.

As some parts of the machines are susceptible(容易损坏) to shock , the machine must be packed in seaworthy cases capable of withstanding rough handling. The bright metal parts should be protected from water and dampness in transit.

We trust that the above instructions are clear to you and that shipment will give the users entire satisfaction.

Yours faithfully ,
John Smith
Purchasing Manager

56. What is the letter about ?
_____.
57. What is ABC Company ?
_____.
58. Where is the loading port ?
_____.
59. What kind of packing is required for the goods ?
_____.
60. Which company will arrange the shipment ?
_____.

Part IV **Translation** (25 minutes)

Directions : This part numbered 61 through 65 is to test your ability to translate English into Chinese. After each of the sentences numbered 61 through 64 , you will read four choices of suggested translation. You should choose the best one and mark the corresponding letter on your Answer Sheet. And for the para-

61. It is self-evident that the development of science and technology is of great importance.
A) 不言而喻 科学技术的发展是至关重要的。
B) 自我证明发展科普是关键的。
C) 科学技术的发展是重要的, 这一点很明白。
D) 开发科学技术是关键的, 这一点很明白。
62. Since the speaker cannot come we may as well cancel the meeting.
A) 既然演讲者不能来, 我们还是取消这次会议。
B) 自从演讲者不能来, 我们也可以取消此次面谈。
C) 既然演讲者不能来, 我们可能取消此次会晤。
D) 如果演讲者不能来, 我们也取消此次会议。
63. Energy can neither be created nor destroyed, a universally accepted law.
A) 能量既不能被创造也不能被消灭, 这是一条普遍公认的规律。
B) 能量既不能被创造也不能被消灭, 普遍接受的法律。
C) 能量不能创造, 不能毁灭, 一条普通接受的法律。
D) 有一条普遍接受的法规, 能量不能生产, 不能销毁。
64. We are glad to take advantage of this opportunity to introduce our various products available to you.
A) 我们很乐意利用这一机会引进不同的产品。
B) 我们很高兴有这个机会向你们介绍我方各种产品。
C) 我们很激动抓住此次机遇把我们的商品推荐给你。
D) 我们很高兴利用这个机会向你方介绍我方可提供的各种产品。
65. We learn from ABC Co. Ltd. New York that you are a leading exporter in your country. We are at present very much interested in importing your goods and would appreciate your sending us catalogues, or samples if possible. Please give us detailed information of CIF Guangzhou prices, discounts, and terms of payment. We hope this will be a good start for a long business relations.

Part V

Writing

(25 minutes)

Directions: This part is to test your ability to do practical writing. You are required to write a Letter of Certification (证明信) according to the information given below. You should write no less than 80 words on the Composition Sheet.

写一封证明信

证明人: 芦常春 吉林大学数学系教授

被证明人: 李微 芦教授从前的学生, 现在的下属

内容: 芦先生给有关部门写信证明李微在校学习四年, 成绩优秀, 与同学相处融洽。毕业后受聘该校任助教。在此期间, 身体健康, 工作努力, 忠于职责, 诚实可靠。

写信时间: 2001 年 2 月 26 日

Part I Listening Comprehension (15 minutes)

Directions : *This part is to test your listening ability. It consists of 3 sections.*

Section A

Directions : *This section is to test your ability to understand short dialogues. There are 5 recorded dialogues in it. After each dialogue, there is a recorded question. The dialogues and questions will be spoken only once. When you hear a question, you should decide on the correct answer from the four choices marked A), B), C), and D) given in your test paper. Then you should mark the corresponding letter on the Answer Sheet with a single line through the centre.*

Example : You will hear :

You will read : A) I'm not sure.

B) You're right.

C) Yes, certainly.

D) That's interesting.

From the question we learn that the speaker is asking the listener to leave a message. Therefore, C) Yes, certainly is the correct answer. You should mark C) on the Answer Sheet. Now the test will begin.

1. A) Make a call. B) Have a rest.
C) Buy a book. D) Look for something.
2. A) The caller found John Smith. B) The caller dialed the wrong number.
C) John Smith was out. D) John Smith was working.
3. A) The third floor also sells woman's clothes.
B) The third floor also sells man's clothes.
C) The third floor also sells children's clothes.
D) The third floor also sells toys.
4. A) He caught a cold.
B) He had a bad stomachache.
C) He went there to have a general medical examination.
D) He went to see his friend in the hospital.
5. A) Yes, he accepted her invitation. B) No, but he will let her know next morning.
C) No, he declined the invitation. D) No, he kept silent.

Section B

Directions : *This part is to test your ability to understand short conversations . There are 2 recorded conversations in it . After each conversation , there are some recoded questions . The conversations and the questions will be spoken only once . When you hear a question , you should decide on the correct answer from the 4 choices marked A) , B) , C) , and D) given in your test paper . Then you should mark the corresponding letter on the Answer Sheet with a single line through the centre .*

Conversation 1

- | | |
|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|
| 6. A) Teacher and student. | B) Classmates. |
| C) Father and daughter. | D) Mother and son. |
| 7. A) A trip abroad. | B) Teacher ' s suggestion. |
| C) Weekend activity. | D) Future plan. |
| 8. A) Going to the park. | B) Going to the reservoir. |
| C) Going to the mountains. | D) Going by plane. |

Conversation 2

- | | | | |
|----------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| 9. A) 9 :26. | B) 16 :00. | C) 11 :50. | D) 11 :15. |
| 10. A) \$ 13. | B) \$ 30. | C) \$ 55. | D) \$ 50. |

Section C

Directions : *This section is to test your ability to comprehend short passages . You will hear a recorded passage . After that you will hear five questions . The passage will be spoken two times . When you hear a question , you should complete the answer to it with a word or a short phrase . The incomplete answers are printed correspondingly in your test paper . You should write your answers on the Answer Sheet . Now this is the passage .*

11. He _____.
12. He _____.
13. _____.
14. _____.
15. He _____ when he telephoned the shop owner.

Part II

Structure

(15 minutes)

Directions : *This part is to test your ability to construct grammatically correct sentences . It consists of 2 sections .*

Section A

Directions : *In this section , there are 10 incomplete sentences . You are required to complete each one by deciding on*